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MAT Executive Council

MINUTES

Tuesday, September 25, 2007,  9:30 am

District Support Center, Maricopa Room
Members Present:



Jared Langkilde 
MCC
Shirley Green
PVCC
Karen Russo
GCC
Les Strickland
MCC
Scott Wickham
CGCC
Cheryl Crutcher
SMCC
Deanna Kalcich
SCC
Sherri Basha
CGCC
Shirley Henderson
MCC
Scott Schulz
GCC
Kerry Mitchell
PC
Nicole DeLeon
EMCC
Michele Hamm
GWCC
Jim Neuenfeldt
PC
Gloria Smith
DO
Jeanette Cernetic
DO
Zhara Dean
SCC

Guests Present:
Cat Dragon
SCC
Mike Trier
DO
Reyes Medrano
Faculty Assn.



Bruce Nielson & Christy Godell, AFLAC

Call to Order


After establishing that a quorum existed, Jared called the meeting to order at 9:30 am.

Approval of Minutes


Scott Schulz moved that the minutes of the September 25th meeting be approved; Karen Russo seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.

Treasurer’s report


Gloria Smith distributed the Treasurer’s report for July and August (on file).

Professional Growth


Sherri Basha provided a written report (on file) of the Professional Growth Committee’s current activity and available balances.

Formation of 501(c) 3


Reyes Medrano, District-wide Faculty Association President, was introduced and spoke about the Faculty Association and its formation of a 501(c)3.  The Association has about 80% membership with annual dues of $225/yr.  As an entity separate from Maricopa, the Faculty Association believes it is able to act more effectively in the interest of its members in such things as annual negotiations, regarding pay and benefits, questioning requirements of employment, and the like. The Association has a labor attorney and a lobbyist under contract and has engaged a PR firm.  Currently Faculty is working to negotiate directly with the Governing Board and encourages MAT to work toward the same goal.

EBAC


Two representatives from AFLAC were invited to present information about gap insurance that AFLAC makes available.  It is relatively inexpensive to the employee and imposes no cost to the employer other than the administrative costs involved.  With the current and future cost increases, this or similar insurance bears consideration.

Grade 21


Although there is no date certain, indications are that Grade 21s will be separating from MAT in the not-too-distant future.  A draft of a policy manual has been developed, but the issue has not gone before the Board as yet.  Jared has made a formal request that Professional Growth funds not be taken from the MAT PG budget.

CPD


Data on the numbers of employees, those who are redlined, who are at the top step, and who would benefit from a step have been requested.  Other items requested include office space at the District to include at least two computers, a printer, file cabinets, and a phone.  A separate room, as opposed to shared space, and conference room space were also mentioned in discussions with Lionel Diaz, Al Crusoe, Debbie Thompson, and the Chancellor.  Another item under consideration is the carry forward of unused professional growth funds in an amount up to 5% of the budgeted amount.


As a result of Faculty presenting its CPD requests directly to the Board, all policy groups have been asked to do the same.  These presentations will be at the December 4th Governing Board meeting.  The CPD committee is committed to review the entire policy manual for continuity and coherence and recommend its being reviewed by a labor attorney before presentation to the Board.  To that end, a motion was requested to approve $2,000 for legal fees; Karen Russo so moved; Scott Schultz seconded.  After discussion about selection of an attorney and whether or not $2,000 was sufficient for the task, the vote was taken, and the motion was carried unanimously.  

Operating Expenses


In a meeting with Al Crusoe, the funds given to PSA for its annual conference was discussed.  A request for funding of $3,000 to $5,000 to be used for MAT Association operational expenses has been requested, and a formal request will be made by Jared in the near future.  During the discussion, Les Strickland suggested bringing in a labor attorney for the next MAT conference.

Ethics Handbook


In light of the current environment, Jared is working on an Ethics Standard Handbook for MAT Executive Council and plans to bring it before the Council at the October meeting.  The question was raised about such a document being redundant in view of all the forms employees have recently been required to sign as a condition of employment, however it was clarified that this document is an ethical standard to adopt, not a form to be signed.

Meeting with the Chancellor


In his quarterly meeting with the Chancellor, Jared put forth MAT’s request to have a seat at the table for CEC meetings, as Faculty does.  About a year ago, the Chancellor hired a consultant to conduct an organizational review of how MCCCD does business. The Dr. Rufus encouraged MAT to make that request formally in writing to be considered by the consultants as they conduct their study.

Unit Visits


As a result of Jared’s offer to visit individual unit meetings, four visits have been scheduled, two already accomplished.  Other units are encouraged to schedule a visit at their earliest convenience.
Request for Approval of Funds


A request for a motion to approve up to $5,000 to be used in researching and creating preliminary paperwork to form a 501 (c)3 Political Action Committee citing quite a few examples of how MAT could benefit from such a move.  Kerry so moved, and Les seconded the motion.  Shirley Henderson raised concerns about going to the general membership before taking such a step.  Other points of discussion were: the need or wisdom to increase dues and expected member response to an increase, a suggestion to borrow some of the established language from the faculty document, an observation that $5,000 is at the high end of costs to research this move, and the need for more detailed understanding of all that’s included. The comment that the cost spread over the entire membership would be small in proportion to the potential benefits.


Shirley Henderson suggested tabling the issue in order to examine the question more completely; Kerry withdrew his motion, and Jared said he will send the Executive Council a copy of the faculty’s corporation paperwork for review and will call for a special meeting to be held in two weeks on Tuesday, October 9th (location to be announced) to more fully explore options, consequences, and costs.  Nick will post the special meeting date on the website.

Adjournment


Jared entertained a motion for adjournment.  Moved, and seconded, the meeting was adjourned at 11:45 am.

Respectfully submitted,

Zhara Dean, MEC Secretary 

Committee Reports


The following committees have put on file their Guidelines, Goals, and when appropriate, Meeting Schedules for review by the Officers::



Bylaws
PG - Certification
PG –Sabbatical
Dues
PG-Tuition/Activities

Still to be submitted:




CPD
Grievance
Scholarship
Welcome

